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1. Summary 

This paper outlines the financial requirements associated with its asset management (primarily the Marina Theatre and Town Hall building), the impact on Lowestoft Town Council’s (LTC) finances, the need for further community engagement, and the potential management of the impact on the taxpayer through a loan. 

2. Background

Marina Theatre 

LTC took ownership of the Marina Theatre on 1 April 2017. This was the result of a unilateral decision to transfer the building by Waveney District Council (WDC) at the time they created LTC. It was transferred without funding, leaving WDC with a windfall as it no longer had to finance maintenance and theatre services.
As a result, LTC faced a series of challenges, including: 

· A building which had faced underinvestment

· Inadequate information about legal, financial and condition issues 

· Insufficient budget and funding for known capital programme works and management of theatre services 

· Inadequate support to enable due control and ownership through suitable leasing and governance arrangements in relation to the building and the provision of theatre management services

· Vulnerability of building ownership and service provision owing to the box office building ownership resting with a private third party with transfer to WDC underway

· Initial relationship difficulties with the Marina Theatre Trust (MTT) arising from the uncertainties and change associated with the transfer

· Ongoing relationship difficulties with WDC arising from the unsatisfactory transfer

Since its inception, LTC has been determined to respond to the social, economic and environmental needs of the community. LTC believes Lowestoft’s culture and heritage is an essential part of local quality of life, encourages aspiration and pride, and increases footfall from visitors, bringing money into the town. The Marina Theatre forms a large part of LTC’s responsibilities and, given the challenges outlined above, it was clear from the outset that considerable work was required in order for LTC to secure a firm basis from which to sustain and grow the benefits of the Theatre to local people. The following steps were taken:

· A community survey which asked 1) How many times have you and your family visited the Marina Theatre during the past year? and 2) Are you in favour of Lowestoft Town Council continuing to offer financial support to the Marina Theatre?                                                                                                                                                                                    Over half of respondents had visited the Theatre 1 to 4 times during the past year and over 14% had visited 5 or more times. About a third had not visited the Theatre during the past year. LTC was pleased to see that so many people were visiting the Theatre but it also welcomed the fact that about 86% of respondents were positive about LTC continuing to support the Theatre financially. This has informed LTC’s budget review for 2019-20 and its analysis of the work needed for the continued care of the building, to secure an agreement to support theatre services, and will work with MTT about its future business planning for that site. 
· Following community support, LTC successfully negotiated that it would buy the Box Office building from the private seller to ensure that ownership of the linked buildings required for the theatre was in the hands of a single landlord/owner. 

· LTC worked hard to ensure a good working relationship was established with the MTT. 
· LTC funded a specialist condition survey which has identified the condition works required for the building, although some further specialist work might be necessary.

· Ongoing negotiations over a tri-partite ‘Supplemental Agreement’ between LTC, WDC and MTT, with legal advice. Leases covering the occupancy by MTT are in place.

Town Hall

The Town Hall was transferred on 1 April 2017, boarded up and in a poor condition not fit for use. Funding was not transferred and again WDC gained from the windfall. After the transfer, WDC announced that the building would be classed as ‘at risk’ heritage. This opened LTC up to enforcement action and considerable costs. Being in a dilapidated state, there are emergency, major condition works and general upkeep works all of which need including within the budget.
To address the challenges, LTC is:

· Working with the Heritage Action Zone to access funding where possible. An emergency works grant has been received and this includes some work to initially survey and scope out how to establish options for the building. 

· The Town Hall has been boarded up with feature boards to improve its appearance, working with Flipside. 
· Initial tours, engagement and ideas from the public were obtained working on the Heritage Open Days.

· A community survey was issued which asked 1) Are you in favour of restoring the Town Hall for future use for the benefit of Lowestoft? and 2) Do you have any ideas for the future use of the Town Hall?                                                                              
Nearly 85% of respondents were in favour of restoration to benefit Lowestoft. The Council is acting now to take forward restoration and beneficial use. This is a significant undertaking but is underway with the first stage of funding. Many ideas were contributed on potential future use.

· A joint feasibility study, working with WDC, is being considered but with the focus being on not jeopardising the achievement of the study for LTC’s site.

Denes Oval Wall and Linked Perimeter Structures 
This transferred on 1 April 2017 without funding, again a windfall for WDC. There are some aspects of the state of the wall that create Health and Safety concerns and the level of funding reflects the considerable complications of dealing with a listed wall.   
3. Financial details

£1,665,274 of essential condition works have been identified across LTC’s assets and this requires financing over the next four years. The largest expenditure is for the works outlined above: £997,400 on the Marina Theatre; £413,000 on the Town Hall; and then Denes Oval comes in at £129,000. 

The expenditure for each asset is staggered over the four years in differing amounts depending on the urgency and timing of the work required. 

Budget proposals to spread the expenditure evenly over the four years where possible and potential loan arrangements to help spread the total cost over 10 or 20 years are to be considered to help manage the risks and costs for the taxpayer.

The initial starting point is to consider the following (although other options will be explored within the meeting. 

Once savings have been achieved, on calculations to date, less will be needed to be raised by a loan (about 47k of the capital costs could be covered without increasing the precept). Hence, it is appropriate to adjust any loan request to reflect actual capital needs which would have to be met by a precept increase. It is also important to consider whether further savings are possible and whether any capital costs might be met in future years. 
  

At this stage, the budget amount required is £2,151,265. Raising this sum would increase the
19-20 precept by 32.22% compared to 18-19 to raise the additional £542,417 required for
capital work. 
However, the total expenditure required for all of the capital work over the next 4 years is £1,665,274. This would create a large increase in the precept over each of those years. LTC is seeking to reduce the impact on the taxpayer by spreading the costs over 10 or 20 years through a loan. The loan repayment and the cost of the loan itself would have to be included within the budget but interest rates are relatively low and can be fixed and it is anticipated that the interest payable will be countered by interest on the money ring-fenced within savings pending expenditure.  

Within 19-20 the benefit gained through careful financial management in 18-19, is £47,367 being payable for capital work without having to increase the precept. The leaves a £542,417 shortfall, £1,617,907 overall for the 4 years.

With a loan of £1,617,907 over 10 yrs, the interest rate applicable at 10 December 2018 is 1.90. The cost for the loan would be £184,094.70. This is 10.2% increase. The Band D equivalent would be £142.81 (compared to £129.60 in 18-19, an increase of £13.21).

With a loan of £1,617,907 over 20 yrs, the interest rate applicable at 10 December 2018 is 2.29%. The cost for the loan would be £115,520.53. This is a 5.98 % increase. The Band D equivalent would be £137.35 (compared to £129.60 in 18-19, an increase of £7.75).

4. Recommendations/Decision

Immediate steps are taken to obtain:

· Approval for borrowing from the Secretary of State 
· The views of the electorate on a) the condition works required, b) seeking a loan, and c) the impact on the precept of the loan.
